“What About Believers Who
Stop Believing in Christ?”
I saw your response to a question regarding Hebrews and the
warning of falling away. The thing is, I’ve known people who
stopped believing in Christ, and then were restored to faith.
How does this go together with these verses? Even missionaries
like Adoniram Judson, Isobel Kuhn and John Newton all had
times of rebellion in their younger years. And so did I; even
though I grew up in a Christian home, I denied my faith in
Christ at age 17—I sort of lived as a “Secret Christian”
because of my Muslim fiancée at the time. At that time I
didn’t even know how bad it was. Because I wasn’t born again
or knew of repentance I never felt convicted of sins before.
It’s now been three years later, and I recently experienced a
hatred for sin and a true faith in the sacrifice of Jesus (a
faith beyond just mental acknowledgement). Does that mean I’m
beyond hope?
I’m a little confused also because the verses you say refer to
not true believers. My question also is, would a Jew really
leave Judaism to become a nominal Christian at that time? I
doubt one could say that they were nominal Christians who were
in danger of falling away, when I know how much it means to
leave one religion for Christianity in a country with mostly
people who belong to false religion. To leave their faith to
convert to Christ meant to sacrifice all—it would be like a
Muslim converting and losing his family just by some
superficial faith . . . that’s why I feel like it didn’t make
sense to say the Jews who fell away were just superficial
believers?
These are some very important (but also difficult) questions.
We must honestly admit the difficulty, I think, as we
nonetheless strive to understand (and believe and obey) what
the Bible teaches. My own view is basically this:

First you ask: “I’ve known people who stopped believing in
Christ, and then were restored to faith. How does this go
together with these verses?”
If these people were true believers, and have been restored to
genuine faith in Christ, then they are saved. If “eternal
security” of the believer is true (i.e. once saved, always
saved), then they were always saved (since first trusting
Christ for salvation). If this doctrine is false, then it
appears that they have been graciously restored to faith (and
salvation). Either way, if they are trusting Christ for
salvation (and their faith is genuine), then they are saved.
Of course, it’s also possible that they weren’t initially true
believers at all. Sometimes people think they are Christians
because they go to church, or believe in God, or because they
have been baptized, or something else. But they may never have
truly trusted Christ for salvation. One cannot lose what one
never had. In this case, such people are not really saved at
all until they truly trust Christ for salvation. And this may
not actually happen until after some period of rebellion.
Indeed, you say of yourself, “Because I wasn’t born again or
knew of repentance I never felt convicted of sins before. It’s
now been three years later, and I recently experienced a
hatred for sin and a true faith in the sacrifice of Jesus (a
faith beyond just mental acknowledgement). Does that mean I’m
beyond hope?”
Of course you’re not beyond hope! You have trusted in Christ
for salvation and you are saved! But it doesn’t sound like you
were saved before this (even though you may have grown up in a
Christian home). In other words, it doesn’t sound like you
ever really left the faith, because it doesn’t sound to me
like you were saved until recently. And the same would almost
certainly be true of Adoniram Judson and John Newton. By the
way, Christians continue to struggle with sin after salvation,
but that is a different matter from completely abandoning the

faith.
Finally, no, I do not think that a Jew would abandon Judaism
to become a nominal Christian (except possibly under extreme
duress). But people may become lax in their faith over time.
And such people could potentially abandon their faith to
return to Judaism. Note: I’m not saying this actually happens.
But it could. And if it were to happen, then such a person
might indeed forfeit salvation (if “eternal security” is
false, which is debatable).
This is how I see the matter. I tend to think that eternal
security is true, and that a believer cannot lose salvation.
But other disagree with this view and it is always possible
that they are right and that I am wrong. Regardless, however,
it is God’s intention to save those who come to Him through
His Son. And we are definitely secure in Christ. The only way
a believer could lose salvation (if such a thing is even
possible) is by committing apostasy and rejecting Christ, and
then persisting in this rejection until overtaken by physical
death.
Shalom in Christ,
Michael Gleghorn
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